Planning Commission Meeting Minutes - Final December 10, 2018

3. 18-0887 Proposed Project:

PEERY PARK SPECIFIC PLAN CONDITIONAL USE

PERMIT: to consider a high school for 400 students (Summit School). The project includes interior and exterior improvements of an existing industrial building for an educational use, the installation of a tri-level mechanical lift parking structure in the rear serving 22 parking spaces, and a request for adjustment to the minimum parking requirements.

File #: 2017-7986

Location: 824 San Aleso Avenue (APN: 204-02-006)

Applicant / Owner: Artik Art & Architecture (applicant) / 824 San Aleso,

LLC (owner)

Environmental Review: The project is exempt from additional CEQA review per CEQA Guidelines section 15168(c)(2) and (4) and Public Resources Code Section 21094(c). The project is within the scope of the Peery Park Specific Plan Program EIR as no new environmental impacts are anticipated and no new mitigation measures are required.

Project Planner: Momoko Ishijima, (408) 730-7532,

mishijima@sunnyvale.ca.gov

Associate Planner Momoko Ishijima presented the staff report.

Commissioner Harrison asked staff about study issues related to Citywide parking minimums. Assistant Director Andrew Miner advised that a study was completed regarding maximum parking requirements and that currently there is a study issue regarding parking minimums that has not yet been ranked.

City of Sunnyvale

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes - Final December 10, 2018

Commissioner Rheaume discussed the mechanical parking lift with Assistant Director Miner. Assistant Director Miner stated that there are not currently any outdoor free standing mechanical parking lifts in the City. Commissioner Rheaume noted his concern about approving this first instance given the adjacent single-family homes.

Commissioner Rheaume commented that 100 parking spots are required per City code but that the Summit Public School Parking Study states that only 52 parking spots are needed. Commissioner Rheaume asked staff about the difference between this school and other City schools. Assistant Director Miner advised that staff evaluated the proposed project based on City code, as they would any other high school in the city, and that staff recommended denial because the project did not meet the parking standard.

Vice Chair Simons clarified with Assistant Director Miner that the zoning code contains the noise requirements that would apply to the operations of the automated mechanical parking.

Vice Chair Simons commented on previous project requirements to stop invasive species from propagating to adjacent properties and asked staff about implementing these requirements. Associate Planner Ishijima explained that the applicant's intent was to select a fast-growing species for screening. Assistant Director Miner advised that the Planning Commission can ask the applicant if they considered other options.

Vice Chair Simons asked staff about the inclusion of pervious materials to Condition of Approval (COA) BP-13 to achieve the stormwater management plan requirements. Assistant Director Miner stated that the applicant can choose how they meet those requirements.

Vice Chair Simons discussed the potential to add a COA to require that the exterior changes as described in the staff report will match the proposed site plans with Assistant Director Miner.

Chair Howard asked staff for the Fremont High School parking ratio. Associate Planner Ishijima stated that school district high schools do not fall under the City's jurisdiction and that staff does not have this information. Chair Howard presented his findings regarding two parking ratio estimates for City high schools. Chair Howard asked staff why a public high school has not been built in north Sunnyvale.

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes - Final December 10, 2018

Assistant Director Miner stated that school districts make the decisions on where and when high schools should be constructed.

Commissioner Howe confirmed with Assistant Director Miner that King's Academy High School was required to obtain a use permit. Commissioner Howe asked staff about the parking ratio for King's Academy. Associate Planner Ishijima stated that no variance was requested so they met the parking requirements as dictated by City code at that time.

Chair Howard provided an estimate for King's Academy parking ratio. Chair Howard commented that it appears that a charter high school is held to a higher standard than a school district high school due to City requirements. Chair Howard commented on urban development patterns and the associated placement of school facilities.

Chair Howard discussed required finding 1e. and asked staff about a future potential increase in bus service. Assistant Director Miner stated that what could happen can't be relied upon to make a finding and that there are other more applicable findings that the Planning Commission could make.

Chair Howard commented on the applicant's required Traffic Impact fee and fair share contribution and asked staff about the allocation of these fees. Lillian Tsang, Principal Transportation Engineer, provided information about the use of these fees for City improvements and Valley Transportation Authority (VTA) infrastructure improvements.

Chair Howard stated that the Environmental Impact Report (EIR) indicates substantial impacts to greenhouse gas emissions and asked staff if reducing parking would reduce the number of trips and thus reduce greenhouse gas emissions. Assistant Director Miner stated that a reduction in parking can't guarantee a reduction in trips and that parking should be consistent with City code and land use. Chair Howard noted his appreciation of the parking lot management plan and the staff recommended residential parking permit study.

Chair Howard confirmed with Assistant Director Miner that the COA do not require a closed campus and that the applicant would make that decision.

Chair Howard opened the Public Hearing.

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes - Final December 10, 2018

Kevin Bock, representing Summit Public Schools, presented images and information about the proposed project.

Commissioner Weiss asked the applicant about the geographic distribution of potential students. Mr. Bock explained that approximately 40% of potential students would be Sunnyvale residents and that the proportion should increase based on their research of Summit School sites. Mr. Bock provided additional information to Commissioner Weiss about the geographical location of their students and advised that they have not considered a central school bus service.

Commissioner Weiss asked the applicant about their physical education facilities. Mr. Bock explained that their program does not include physical education and that they rent facilities for their afterschool sports programs. Commissioner Weiss clarified specifics about the outdoor area with Mr. Bock.

Commissioner Harrison confirmed with Mr. Bock that they would begin the school year with 400 students. Mr. Bock provided information about the parking permit requirements to Commissioner Harrison. Mr. Bock noted that there are preferences for students who live further away and that the parking permits are tied to the school year.

Commissioner Harrison confirmed with Mr. Bock that they plan to purchase the building.

Commissioner Harrison asked the applicant to describe the process they used to develop the Summit School Parking Study. Elizabeth Chau, representing Kimley Horn, provided information about the site surveys conducted during the peak AM and PM periods during a typical school week at Summit Public Schools. Ms. Chau clarified that there was no differentiation between staff and student parking. Commissioner Harrison confirmed with Ms. Chau that the schools were alerted about the upcoming parking study.

Commissioner Rheaume asked the applicant how they determined that only half of the required City parking is needed. Ms. Chau commented on Summit Denali's transportation policy that encourages carpool, biking and alternative modes of transportation, which reduces the number of utilized vehicles. Ms. Chau outlined the differences between public and private school traffic and parking needs.

Commissioner Rheaume asked the applicant about the number of teachers and

Planning Commission

Meeting Minutes - Final

December 10, 2018

their use of the mechanical parking lift. Mr. Bock stated that there will be 25 teachers and an assignment plan for the lift. Commissioner Rheaume asked the applicant about enforcement of the offsite parking restrictions. Mr. Bock explained that they would investigate any complaints and that the faculty posted during pickup and drop-off can visually identify parking non-compliance. Commissioner Rheaume clarified with Mr. Bock that their current location at the St. Cyprian school site is not a viable long-term option.

Vice Chair Simons confirmed with Mr. Bock that they are amenable to add a COA that the look and feel of the building will match the site plan depictions.

Vice Chair Simons asked the applicant about additional texture besides stucco to enhance the flat walls. Mr. Bock advised that the architectural team can study possible modifications.

Vice Chair Simons asked the applicant about requiring containers for the planted bamboo or considering a less invasive species. Mr. Bock stated that they would consider an alternative species.

Commissioner Olevson asked the applicant if they have approached the City Council to request a change to City parking requirements. Mr. Bock stated that they have not and that their understanding is that the findings can be made for an adjustment to the parking requirements. Commissioner Olevson noted that it would be difficult to approve a parking adjustment of this requested magnitude.

Commissioner Olevson commented on his compliance concerns given Summit School's previous operations at another site that did not meet City code. Mr. Bock stated that they have worked hard to meet every COA and recommendation made by the City, Planning Commission, City Council and Planning staff for that site and that they are currently meeting those requirements.

Commissioner Harrison asked the applicant if staff or parents were informed in advance about the Kimley Horn parking study. Mr. Bock stated that only the school leadership teams were notified.

Commissioner Harrison asked the applicant about the adequacy of the allotted soil for the trees proposed to be planted in the parking lot. Gayatri Medury, representing Artik Art & Architecture, advised that the amount of allotted soil should be adequate.

Planning Commission

Meeting Minutes - Final

December 10, 2018

Chair Howard asked the applicant about the number of proposed parking spaces given the suggested Kimley Horn parking ratio of .13 and how else parking spaces could be utilized. Mr. Bock explained that they worked closely with City staff to maximize the parking but that they could repurpose those parking spaces for outdoor activity use.

Chair Howard asked the applicant about the potential to have more students apply for parking permits than there are available parking spaces. Mr. Bock advised that they would utilize a lottery and that they have a robust carpooling system.

Chair Howard clarified with Mr. Bock that the nearest bus stop is approximately a third of a mile from the proposed project and not one mile.

Chair Howard commented on the parking study language regarding the use of alternative modes of transportation and asked the applicant about the specific statistics. Ms. Chau explained that they included qualitative observations based on the data counts. Chair Howard confirmed Kimley Horn's methodology used to calculate the parking ratio with Ms. Chau.

James Chen, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in support of the proposed project. Mr. Chen discussed the use of carpooling and alternative transportation and stated an opinion that the proposed project would not need the number of parking spaces required by City code.

Richard Mehlinger, speaking on his own behalf, spoke in support of the proposed project. Mr. Mehlinger commented on the applicant's plans to mitigate parking concerns, the underserved nature of north Sunnyvale and consideration for actions to facilitate bicycle and pedestrian transit in the adjacent neighborhoods.

Dwight Davis, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in opposition of the proposed project. Mr. Davis discussed his concerns with the proposed project's impact on traffic, parking and safety.

Ann Davis, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in opposition of the proposed project. Ms. Davis discussed her concerns with parking, screening, future seismic activity, the prior hazardous use at the site and the proposed project's impact on the adjacent two-story building.

Marius Evers, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in support of the proposed project and

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes - Final December 10, 2018

stated an opinion that Summit Schools completes an unprecedented amount of outreach to promote carpooling.

Sue Johnson, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in support of the proposed project and commented on the lack of bicycle lanes along both sides of Borregas Avenue.

James Begole, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in support of the proposed project. Mr. Begole commented on the importance of alternative transportation and the transformation of the Summit Denali Weddell site.

Thomas Berry spoke in support of the proposed project and commented on the problem-solving skills that children develop who attend Summit Schools.

Michelle Cudzinovic, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in support of the proposed project. Ms. Cudzinovic commented on the importance of alternative transportation and how it improves quality of life.

Angela Hwang spoke in support of the proposed project and discussed the benefits of the personalized learning plans and flexibility that Summit Schools offers students.

Heather Chen, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in support of the proposed project. Ms. Chen commented on bicycling as alternative transportation and that the subject site is appropriate for a high school.

Tewfik Mourad spoke in opposition of the proposed project and discussed his concerns with the potential noise impacts.

Kevin Leal, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in support of the proposed project. Mr. Leal commented on the smooth coordination of pick up and drop offs as managed by faculty and parents and stated an opinion that it would be more appropriate to use an urban parking ratio.

Kimberly Leal, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in support of the proposed project. Ms. Leal commented on the unique nature of Summit Schools and stated an opinion that parking will not be an issue since many students do not drive.

Dalila Rojas spoke in support of the proposed project and discussed the use of alternative transportation as a means for school commutes.

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes - Final December 10, 2018

Sharon McKnight discussed her concerns with the existing building structure, potential seismic hazards, lack of outdoor space, parking availability and traffic impacts.

Palmira Walker, Sunnyvale resident, spoke in opposition of the proposed project. Ms. Walker discussed her concerns with the proposed project's impact on traffic, the availability of bicycle lanes and the subject site's proximity to motels and hotels.

Valerie Suares discussed her concerns with the existing traffic, the proposed project's proximity to residential properties, and the availability of outdoor space for the students.

Nathan Yao spoke in support of the proposed project and commented on the benefits of the flexible learning plan offered by Summit Schools. Michael Yao spoke in support of the proposed project and commented on alternative transportation for commutes such as carpooling or bicycling. Catherine Liu spoke in support of the proposed project and commented on the need for a local school and the use of alternative transportation.

Don Breitbarth, Sunnyvale resident, discussed his concerns with access for emergency services, granting the requested variance and that consideration should be given to the staff recommendation.

Rocio Barrera, Sunnyvale resident, commented on the unaffordability of King's Academy and the positive impact that a school within walking distance would have on the north Sunnyvale community.

Bryan Wenter, representing Miller Starr Regalia on behalf of Summit Schools, presented additional information about the proposed project.

Commissioner Olevson asked the applicant what special land use circumstance justifies granting the parking deviation. Mr. Wenter provided information about the two most likely findings that can be made, as well as the applicant's willingness to implement a Parking Management Plan, provide yearly notice about parking requirements that includes a designated contact person, and conduct an additional parking study one year after the start of the school's operations.

Commissioner Weiss asked staff about the completion of a solar study for the

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes - Final December 10, 2018

proposed parking structure. Assistant Director Miner advised that this was not required since the proposed structure would not shade more than 10% of any neighboring roof.

Commissioner Weiss asked staff if the San Aleso residents could initiate the process for residential only parking permits. Assistant Director Miner stated that staff did not recommend this because it places the burden on the neighborhood but that it is a possibility.

Commissioner Weiss confirmed with Assistant Director Miner that the proposed project would have to meet all Building Code seismic requirements as well as standards for the mitigation of hazardous waste.

Commissioner Weiss asked staff about potential noise abatement for the adjacent property owner. Assistant Director Miner commented that the school program would not encourage outdoor noise but that it would be difficult to mitigate general noise and that the adjacent residents may be impacted.

Commissioner Harrison commented that per City staff the use of the subject site is appropriate for this area of the Peery Park Specific Plan (PPSP). Assistant Director Miner noted that this is the only location in the PPSP that can support a school. Commissioner Harrison confirmed with Assistant Director Miner that the proposed project is consistent with what was anticipated in the PPSP EIR and that there would be no greater impacts with a school than with other uses at the subject site.

Commissioner Harrison asked staff when the Sunnyvale school parking standards were implemented. Assistant Director Miner stated that this is unknown but that current conditions couldn't have been anticipated when those standards were adopted. Assistant Director Miner acknowledged that the applicant has offered solutions and ideas but that staff must review the proposed project as they would any other school, which requires meeting City code requirements. Commissioner Harrison confirmed with Assistant Director Miner that the proposed project appears to meet parking requirements in some other cities.

Commissioner Rheaume asked staff about public school parking policies and how they are enforced. Assistant Director Miner stated that public schools have their own parking standards but that per City code each use must manage its own parking.

Planning Commission

Meeting Minutes - Final

December 10, 2018

Commissioner Rheaume commented on City parking standards and that the Planning Commission must adhere to policy set by the City Council. Senior Assistant City Attorney Rebecca Moon stated that if the Planning Commission can make the findings then the code does allow for a parking adjustment.

Vice Chair Simons confirmed with Assistant Director Miner that if the Planning Commission supports the proposed project they would set a precedence for parking as a recommendation and that the decision is tied to the land use.

Chair Howard confirmed with Assistant Director Miner that if the parking adjustment is granted, those requirements would apply to any future site owners operating a school facility. Chair Howard asked staff what tools exist to enforce parking requirements. Assistant Director Miner stated that ultimately a revocation process would be the last resort if the COA were not met.

Commissioner Harrison confirmed with Assistant Director Miner that if the applicant suggested COA are implemented, they would apply to any future school operator at the site. Senior Assistant City Attorney Moon commented on the benefit of a one year review period and the possibility of revoking a Use Permit if necessary.

Vice Chair Simons asked staff if the review of the use permit would be one time or annually. Assistant Director Miner clarified that this was proposed as a one-time review.

Chair Howard commented on the required findings for an adjustment to the parking requirements and the different City parking standards. Chair Howard commented on his concerns regarding the lack of open space for the students and the concerns presented by residents about the parking structure.

Chair Howard closed the Public Hearing.

MOTION: Commissioner Harrison moved and Commissioner Weiss seconded the motion for Alternative 2 – Alternative 1 with modified Conditions of Approval –

- 1. The Use Permit will be reviewed after one year to evaluate the adequacy of the applicant's parking management plan.
- 2.A Condition of Approval will be added that specifies that at the beginning of each calendar year the applicant will provide the neighborhood with a contact person for any parking issues.

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes - Final

December 10, 2018

Commissioner Harrison stated that she can make required finding 1b. for the adjusted parking requirements. Commissioner Harrison commented on information provided by members of public about alternative methods of transportation to school, including carpooling, biking and walking, and stated that no public speaker at the hearing have children who drive to school. Commissioner Harrison stated an opinion that it appears that a parking management plan is already in place. Commissioner Harrison stated that she can make required finding 1f. for the adjusted parking requirements and stated that the unusual characteristic is that Summit Schools emphasizes active and collaborative transportation solutions.

Assistant Director Miner confirmed with Commissioner Harrison that a 1,000-foot notification for the neighbors is acceptable.

Commissioner Weiss stated that she can make the findings for the adjusted parking requirements and that the project is within the scope of the Peery Park Specific Plan (PPSP) EIR. Commissioner Weiss commented on the gap in educational services provided to north Sunnyvale. Commissioner Weiss stated that the parental involvement and commitment as demonstrated tonight is essential for the success of schools and students. Commissioner Weiss commented on the millennial trend of owning fewer cars and driving less and that this appears to be trending among high school students.

Commissioner Olevson stated that he will not be supporting the motion. Commissioner Olevson commented that making minor adjustments to the parking management plan would be appropriate but to rewrite the code to allow 70% of the required parking is inappropriate. Commissioner Olevson stated that the information provided regarding other cities was interesting but that the Planning Commission doesn't have the authority to change City code and that nothing in the land use makes this parcel unusual. Commissioner Olevson commented that Summit Denali is reputed to be a good neighbor and company but that doesn't change the land characteristics and thus there is no rationale to adjust the parking requirements.

Commissioner Rheaume stated that he will not be supporting the motion. Commissioner Rheaume commented on the importance of the Summit Denali mission and the need for a high school in north Sunnyvale but noted that the Planning Commission's authority solely pertains to land use and that they must adhere to City Council policies. Commissioner Rheaume stated that he cannot make the findings that the subject site is so unique that it can only implement two-thirds of the City parking requirements.

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes - Final December 10, 2018

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT: Vice Chair Simons offered a friendly amendment to specify that the landscaping for the parking structure will be of a height at or above that of the parking structure to provide adequate screening. Commissioner Harrison and Commissioner Weiss accepted the friendly amendment.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT: Vice Chair Simons offered a friendly amendment to specify that the architectural details will match the graphics provided by the applicant and that texture will be added to the flat walls to provide architectural variation. Commissioner Harrison and Commissioner Weiss accepted the friendly amendment.

Vice Chair Simons stated that he will not be supporting the project. Vice Chair Simons commented that this is a land use decision and that historically there are public school traffic and parking problems. Vice Chair Simons stated that the applicable information is the use of the site and the parking requirements for a generic use. Vice Chair Simons commented on the different factors that do not support a high school in this location, such as the closure of Ferndale access to the neighborhood due to drug use and break ins. Vice Chair Simons stated that there are safety concerns for children who would access the school from Ahwanee Avenue. Vice Chair Simons stated an opinion that difficulties for schools have been caused by the City rezoning Public Facility lands and the school districts selling land. Vice Chair Simons stated his wish that the subject site could support Summit Denali if there was an increase in parking spaces, reinstatement of Ferndale access and if other issues were addressed.

Commissioner Howe stated an opinion that the project is not aligned with the General Plan objective to not impair the orderly development of or existing uses of adjacent properties. Commissioner Howe commented that the proposed project would be a significant intensification of the subject site that would have a large impact on the surrounding area. Commissioner Howe noted that the parcel was originally zoned Industrial and that this is a land use decision that will be tied permanently to the property. Commissioner Howe stated that he will not be supporting the motion.

Chair Howard stated that he will be supporting the motion. Chair Howard stated that he can make the findings that this is a desirable change in land use that will serve the community interest and can make the findings for the adjusted parking requirements because the parking management plan will be tied to the subject site.

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes - Final December 10, 2018

Chair Howard suggested that the applicant advocate for a parking ratio that will meet their needs if this item is heard by the City Council.

The motion failed by the following vote:

Yes: 3 - Commissioner Weiss

Chair Howard

Commissioner Harrison

No: 4 - Commissioner Howe

Commissioner Olevson

Vice Chair Simons

Commissioner Rheaume

MOTION: Vice Chair Simons moved and Commissioner Howe seconded the motion for Alternative 4 – Deny the Peery Park Specific Plan Conditional Use Permit and provide direction to staff and applicant on where changes should be made.

The motion carried by the following vote:

Yes: 4 - Commissioner Howe

Commissioner Olevson

Vice Chair Simons

Commissioner Rheaume

No: 3 - Commissioner Weiss

Chair Howard

Commissioner Harrison

Assistant Director Miner stated that this decision is final unless appealed to the City Council within 15 days or called up by the City Council within 15 days.